Hart County Water & Sewer Utility Authority

Board of Directors Meeting April 19, 2010

The Hart County Water & Sewer Utility Authority met April 19, 2010 in the Hart County Cooperative Extension Service Building.  Chairman Wade Carlton called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm with Vice-Chairman Michael Partlow, member Larry Haley, member Mike MacNabb, new member Hugh Holland, Director Pat Goran, and Legal Counsel Walter Gordon present.  Also present were HCWSUA employee Kathy Breffle, EMI engineer Russ Brink, Hart County Fire Chief Jerry Byrum, and Hart County residents Jerry Cannady, Dick and Jackie Bailey, Ray and Carol Walters, Betty Kirkland, Joel Maggart, and Charlotte Myers.
Approval of agenda
Mr. MacNabb made a motion to accept the agenda and Mr. Haley seconded it.  The motion passed 5-0.

Introduction of, and remarks by, invited guests 
Mr. Byrum asked the Board to consider only installing 6” or larger water lines since that is what is necessary for fire hydrants and he thanked the Board for installing fire hydrants a maximum of 1000’.  He finally asked the Board to consider getting water to the Reed Creek Area since there currently are no hydrants in that area that can assist with fighting fires.

Approval of March 15th regular meeting minutes 

Mr. Haley made a motion to accept the minutes as mailed and Mr. Partlow seconded it.  The motion passed 5-0.

Financial report 
Mr. Goran presented the financial reports including the P&L, a spreadsheet tracking remaining SPLOST 3 funds and funds available in the HCWSUA operating account, and detail spreadsheet of costs for capital projects in FY10.

Old business

Southwestern system expansion project  
Mr. Goran updated the Board on Dodd Construction’s construction progress and it appears they are on schedule.   He also informed the Board that all necessary easements but one had been obtained and that Mr. Gordon was proceeding with filing all paperwork.
Mr. Goran informed the Board that there are 13 potential customers on Airline Goldmine Road and 8 potential customers on Redwine Church Road.  The additional cost to run the water line on Airline Goldmine Road would be an additional $6000 because the road is longer than Redwine Church Road.  Additionally, he stated that it would cost approximately $40,000 to run water on both roads.  Mr. Carlton directed Mr. Goran to send out commitment letters to the potential customers on both roads and see if there is any interest for water on Airline Goldmine Road from Royston Highway to Rose Acres Farms.
Mr. Brink explained that EMI was still working on the GEFA pre-application for the 1100’ high tank project and that it is due to them by April 29, 2010.  He further explained that GEFA will rank the projects and inform the applicants on the financing opportunities through their program.  After that determination, EMI will proceed with the necessary preliminary engineering report and environmental review.

Rocky Ford area project 
Mr. Goran updated the Board on Arrowood General Contracting’s construction progress.

Mr. Maggart requested again the Board’s consideration of running the water line to Ray’s Road to serve the 11 homes in that area.  Mrs. Walters also spoke asking for the Board’s approval of this request.  Mr. Goran explained again that he estimated the cost for this project was $75,000 which included approximately $25,000 for crossing Hartwell Lake at one bridge crossing, and that this was the largest unknown cost on this project.  Mr. Carlton directed Mr. Goran to determine a more exact cost from the Corps of Engineering regarding easements and costs of directional drilling under the lake vs. hanging the water line from the bridge.

Mr. Goran presented a medical note regarding a potential customer on Water Oak Dell Drive.  Said potential customer had a liver transplant in January 2010 and the note suggests strongly that he not use well water since it is not tested and treated regularly like public water, and they have requested a free tap based on medical need even though they did not qualify based on income.  Mr. Holland made a motion to give them a free tap based on medical necessity and Mr. Haley seconded it.  The motion passed 5-0.

Mr. Goran informed the Board that he had been contacted by a potential customer on Parkertown Road beyond Ben Shirley Road and beyond the current scope of work for this project.  After some discussion, Mr. Partlow made a motion to spend $5000 to extend a water line close to the potential customer.  Mr. Holland seconded it.  The motion passed 5-0.
Mr. Goran explained that it would cost approximately $7000 to continue the current 8” water line on Parkertown Road on the other side of GA77 to the property line of the new home being constructed or approximately $10,000 to extend it about 850’, including the cost of a hydrant at the end of the line.  He also explained that it would only cost $5800 to extend a 6” line to the property line instead of the current decision to only run a 2” line.  The Board decided to continue with plans approved at the last meeting and not increase the size of the line. 

Mr. Goran explained that with this project being partially funded with CDBG grant funds only selected areas were included for the free taps and service lines.  Mr. Goran asked the Board to consider increasing the target area to include Parkertown Road and all of Water Oak Dell Drive since some residents on these roads were interviewed for the grant application.  Mr. Haley suggested that we offer those that qualify a free tap but not the free service line and Mr. Carlton concurred.  After some discussion, the Board tabled this discussion until the next meeting.
New business 
Election of Authority officers 

Mr. MacNabb nominated Mr. Carlton to be Chairman.  Hr. Holland seconded the nomination.  Mr. Haley closed nominations.  The motion to elect Mr. Carlton as Chairman passed 4-0 with Mr. Carlton abstaining.  Mr. Haley made a motion to nominate Mr. Partlow as Vice-Chairman and Mr. MacNabb seconded it.  Mr. MacNabb made a motion to close nominations and Mr. Haley seconded it.  The motion passed 4-0 with Mr. Partlow abstaining.  Mr. Haley made a motion to nominate Mr. Holland as Secretary/ Treasurer.  Mr. Haley’s motion died for a lack of a second.  Mr. Partlow made a motion to nominate Kathy Breffle as Secretary/Treasurer and Mr. MacNabb seconded it.  Mr. Haley made a motion to close nominations and Mr. MacNabb seconded it.  The motion passed 5-0.  
Mr. MacNabb made a motion to have all Board members plus Pat Goran and HCWSUA employee Kathy Breffle signors on the HCWSUA’s operating account and HCWSUA’s customer deposits account.  He further moved to have Mr. Carlton, Mr. Partlow, and Mrs. Breffle as signors for the safety deposit box.  Mr. Holland seconded the motion and the motion passed 5-0.

Public comments
Mr. Cannady asked the Board to establish policies regarding purchasing water from private wells.  He further asked the Board to consider drilling test wells on either HCWSUA’s property or Hart County’s property.  Finally, he asked the Board to consider changing the tap fees to be closer to the actual current costs.

Director’s comments  

Mr. Goran asked the Board to consider the possibility of radio read meters instead of touch read meters.  He also reminded the Board that the Service Delivery Agreement between the City of Hartwell and Hart County will expire December 31, 2010 and asked if the Board wanted him to approach Hartwell City Manager David Aldrich regarding this.  Finally, Mr. Goran asked the Board to begin thinking about SPLOST 4 which will be voted on in November, 2011.
Members’ comments

No comments

Upcoming meetings - May 17th, June 21st 

Adjournment

Mr. MacNabb made a motion to adjourn and Mr. Partlow seconded it.  The motion passed 5-0.

Wade Carlton, Chairman




Kathy Breffle, Secretary/Treasurer
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